Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Wednesday 17 June 2015 in Bobbington Village Hall at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 
Councillor: Mrs. J Humphries (Chairman) 


Councillors: W J Snelson, Mrs. J Stanton, Mrs. I Rees
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
3 members of the public
1099. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf Cllr. M Snelson, Cllr. R Lewis, Cllr. Mrs L Jones, District Cllr. R McCardle and County Cllr. B Edwards.
1100. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr. Mrs Humphries declared an interest in the contribution towards the costs of the churchyard. (1108a).
1101. MINUTES: 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 15 April 2015, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.

1102. Cllr. W J Snelson, “MBE”
Prior to matters arising, the Chairman informed those present that Cllr W J Snelson had been awarded an MBE in the Queens “Birthday Honours”. Cllr Snelson was congratulated by all and presented with a bottle of Champagne.
1103. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Neighbourhood Highways team (“NHT”)
Simon Griffiths of Staffordshire Highways (“SG”) had confirmed receipt of the list of suggested works. He had requested that South Staffordshire District Council be contacted in respect of the road name signs and that the gulley work be reported to the Highways hotline. The Clerk had acted on the request.

Cllr. W Snelson reported that Cllr. M Snelson had seen the team working in the village and spoke to them with respect to the wooden visibility fencing. It was suggested that the work could not be completed without additional Health & Safety assessments etc.

b. Speed enforcement update
Mark Keeling of Staffordshire Highways had confirmed that all the signs along Tom Lane and Six Ashes Road had been subject to inspection and were visible. No further review of the legislation / guidance had been undertaken, as they are unfortunately restricted in terms of available resources to cover issues outside of given programmed works and highlighted priorities within the local members Divisional Highway programs.

He reported that changes to the TSRGD (Traffic Signs General Directions) indicate a general reduction in the requirement for signage on the highway in order to reduce the sign clutter. Staffordshire Highways are currently only installing single side signs where suitable. He provided a copy of some of the latest information from the DfT below.
“The hitherto requirements of TSRGD 2002 directions 8, 9 and 10 relating to the siting of speed limit terminal signs at the beginning and end of the restriction have been removed. The onus is now on traffic authorities to determine the appropriate level of signing provision on a case by case basis. It is strongly recommended that the siting of speed limit signs should be determined having regard to existing guidance in Chapter 3 of the Traffic Signs Manual. Any decision to reduce the number of existing terminal signs should be underpinned by robust risk analysis.”
It was noted that there was no reference to the issue with the length of the 30mph zone. The Clerk was requested to speak to Mark Keeling.
c. Dog waste bins

The District Council are unable to erect dog fouling signs in areas over a 40mph speed limit and have, therefore, only been able to erect signs in the first part of Brantley Lane. A bin will be placed at the end of the Severn Trent driveway. Usage will be assessed, as there was little evidence of fouling when an inspection took place.
d. Tree update

Cllr. M Snelson had met with Steve Dores (“SD”) on Friday 12th June, and reviewed all of the trees discussed at the last meeting. SD authorised Cllr. M Snelson to deal with the Oak tree on their farm near the Royal Oak. Although it is subject to a TPO, he is happy that it is too dangerous to leave standing. This work will be done once the crop has been removed from the field in July.

e. Brantley Crescent update

SD had agreed to contact the Housing Association about the work that needs doing. He has also provided the contact details of the maintenance team that will be responsible for the works. 

The Clerk had also spoken to the Housing association who had agreed to visit the area to see what could be done.

Following the last meeting, it had been agreed that Cllr. M Snelson would try and speak to some of the parties concerned. Unfortunately, the opportunity had not arisen, however, SD was going to speak to someone about serving 'tidy up notices'.
f. Affordable Housing

The Housing association are in final discussions with the land owners that are potentially interested. They hope to revert to the Parish Council in the next month with respect to the next steps.
1104. CIVIC AWARD
The Chairman welcomed Mrs. Jane Tudor and gave a brief summary of her work in respect of the Parish Council, Post Office, Village Hall, Housing Association and village in general. A certificate, cheque and bouquet of flowers were presented. Jane thanked the Chairman and Councillors.
1105. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
It was noted that the grassed area adjacent to the Royal Oak car park was becoming increasingly unkempt. The Clerk was asked to contact Marstons. It was agreed that if that land had been sold, Marstons would be able to pass the information to the purchaser or provide the purchasers contact details.

SG had reported back on the pull-in by the Post Office, stating that the Structural Maintenance Manager had confirmed that there were no plans to carry out any surface dressing out in Bobbington during 2015, as it was carried out last year and is generally in a five year cycle.
However, he had agreed to take a look at the condition of the surface when next in the village, stating that if the area met their investigatory levels with regards to highway defects, then works would be raised and categorised accordingly. 

A pot-hole was reported between Enville and Kinver, through the million Forest – this can be reported via the Highways web page.

A member of the public raised the road surface at the end of the cul-de-sac, just down from Bannock Burn. It was agreed that SG could be contacted in respect to repairs / resurfacing, it was, however, acknowledged that discussions are ongoing with respect to ownership of the driveway.
1106. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES
Village Hall
No representative present.
Corbett School 
The end of the school year is approaching. Whilst the pupils are on holiday, they are hoping to build a new shed for storage. The governors are currently finalising details.
Church of the Holy Cross 
Councillors and parishioners were invited to review the chancel in the church, where the pews have been removed. Any feedback would be welcomed by the Parochial Church Council.
Airport

Cllr. W Snelson had attended the AGM. It was confirmed that the Police unit will be closing shortly. Interest has been received in respect of the re-letting of the unit. There have been a number of complaints since the last meeting. 

Upon request to the Chairman, it was agreed that a member of the public could raise his concerns, as a number of the complaints recorded, were registered by him.
It was explained that the airport have changed the runway, as such, aircraft are increasingly flying over the village. A considerable number of training flights are taking place, which horseshoe over the spine of the Village. Another plane is also regularly completing a two and a half minute loop. Many of the aircraft are flying particularly low, such that the planes and their numbers can be easily identified from the ground. One specific incident was encountered today, whereby the plane was approx. 25 metres above the house. Two days ago a plane was performing acrobatics over the village. “Circuits and bumps” are also regularly being performed and causing distress to local animals.
The Councillors referred to previous agreements, whereby aircraft would not fly over the village unnecessarily. A discussion followed. Cllr. Mrs Rees agreed to meet with the Airfield manager, Alistair Mackinnon, to discuss the issues raised.
1107. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no further questions from the public present.
1108. FINANCE
a. Donations
Holy Cross Church donation - Cllr. Humphries reported that the churchyard was experiencing a problem with moles, however, the costs of annual maintenance were similar to previous years. Cllr. W Snelson proposed the annual contribution be maintained at £900, Cllr. Mrs. Rees seconded the proposal.
b. Cheques
The following cheques were proposed by Cllr. W Snelson and seconded by Cllr. Mrs. I Rees
· Clerk 



Salary & expenses
          £
· HM Revenue & Customs
PAYE


          £

· Holy Cross Church
Churchyard upkeep donation
          £900
1109. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received:

a. The new Minerals Local Plan for Staffordshire (2015-2013) final Draft June 2915 – consultation. The document had been circulated to all for review, prior to the meeting. The Chairman had also spoken to the case officer at Staffordshire County Council, who confirmed that Upper Whittimere was excluded from the proposals, as such, no representations are to be made.
b. Responded to:

a. PA 15/00373/FUL - Proposed skylight in connection with works carried out under planning application 14/00679 - Grassmoor House Gospel Ash Road Bobbington Stourbridge South Staffordshire DY7 5EF – No objection
b. PA 15/00339/FUL - Replacement front extension and porch and rear extension, new rooflights and bi-fold doors - The Haven Manor Lane Bobbington Stourbridge South Staffordshire DY7 5EG – No objection
c. Outcomes:

a. APP/3430/W/15/3002857 Ref PA 14/00750/FUL – Land at Six Ashes Road, Bobbington, DY7 5BZ – Provision of one dormer cottage – type and one two storey house type residential properties with associated frontage parking and access, rear gardens – No further comments to be submitted – Appeal dismissed

b. APP/3430/W/15/3002830 Ref PA14/00094/FUL – Land at Six Ashes Road, Bobbington, DY7 5BZ – Provision of three dormer cottage – type residential properties arranged in two buildings with associated frontage parking court and access, rear gardens and landscaping – No further comments to be submitted – Appeal dismissed

1110. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Nothing further to report.
1111. CORRESPONDENCE
Civic Sunday invitation to the chairman

South Staffordshire Council (SSC) Armed Forces day invitation 22/6/15

Gavin Williamson MP Surgeries

Staffordshire County Council (SCC) proposed changes to Staffordshire mobile and travelling libraries

Buzz Summer 2015

Chief Inspector Geoff Knight – Farewell email and letter

Police & Crime Commissioner – Volunteer opportunities
Freedom of information request – making Parishes better places

Neighbourhood planning – Advertisement re Parkwood Consultancy Services

SCC – VCSE Survey and workshops

SCC Business Hub

SSC Prevent Masterclass 26/6/15

Free buyers guide to vehicle activated signs

Sunshine gym outdoor fitness equipment

Staffordshire Women’s aid – request for donation

Healthwatch email
Circulated by email prior to the meeting:-

AEF Newsletter

South Staffordshire Community Voluntary Action – 5/6/15

Gavin Williamson Newsletters June 2015 & May 2015

1112. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Cllr. Mrs Stanton, enquired as to further information, with respect to the closure of local fire stations, as reported in Gavin Williamson’s newsletter. Details were not known, however, the Clerk believed that the consultation had been the subject of earlier correspondence.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 15 July 2015
Meeting Closed 9pm
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